
1.General Economic Development ......................... 

Contrary to most of the countries in the western world, the 
Norwegian economy has been through a period of recession 
during the last years. In particular this has materialised 
in a decline in the economic growth and an increase in the 
unemployment rate. 

Some key economic indicators as of July 1989 are: 

Inflation 5 % 
Interest rate 13% 
Unemployment rate : 4 % 
Average annual wage : NPK 150,000 

Exchange rates: 

1 GBP = 10.96 NOR 
1 USD 1 6.91 NOK 

As is evident from these figures the interest rate ex- 
pressed in real terms is at an exceptionally high level, 
and this has also been the case for the last couple of 
years. 

The GNP grew by less than 12 during 1988 while there was a 
decline of approximately 1% during 1989. 

In a longer time perspective Norway has been sheltered from 
the high and increasing unemployment that the industri- 
alised world has experienced during the last decade. One 
important reason for this is that the general decline in 
the country's traditional industries have been counter- 
balanced by the increased role of the oil and natural gas 
industry. 

The drop in the oil prices was therefore one factor that 
led to the last couple of years' recession in the Norwegian 
economy. 



At the same time the development in the world economy has 
benefited the traditional Norwegian export oriented 
industries, such as metal and cellulose processing. Also 
the increase in the world trade has put the Norwegian 
shipping industry back in its very important position, both 
from a domestic but also from an international perspective. 

Over the last decade the country's competitive position in 
the international markets has been continously weakened. 
Salary inflation has been one important factor in this 
development. To deal with this problem a wage control law 
went into force effective from March 1988. The law has 
limited salary increases to NOK 1.- pr. hour during 1988 
and on average NOK 3.- during 1989. The law has also 
prohibited establishments and improvements of occupational 
pension plans, the only exception being that plans covering 
only death and disability benefits may be established/im- 
proved. 

The wage control law goes out of force in April 1990. There 
is a great portion of uncertainty related to the question 
of whether the limited salary increases will have the 
desired long term effects or if the forgone salary in- 
creases will be quickly picked up. 

The National Insurance in its current form went into force 
in 1967. Since then new benefits have been introduced and 
provisions for existing benefits have been improved. This 
process of continued improvement was however reversed in 
1984, when the "waiting-supplement" was removed. The 
"waiting-supplement" increased the old age benefit by 0.752 
for each month of postponement in taking out the benefit 
after the normal retirement age of 67. 

The following benefits are provided under the National 
Insurance : 

Old Age Benefits 
Long Term Disability Benefits 
Widow(er)'s Benefits 
Orphan's Benefits 

As a general rule the benefits consist of two components: 
one flat-rate component depending on marital status only 
and one ea~nings-related component. However the orphan's 
benefit consists only of a flat-rate component. 

All benefits are linked to a "base amount" (BA), as a means 
of indexing pensions in the course of payment. BA is used 
also to relate earnings to a base with a constant real 



value, the system whereby future benefit entitlements are 
earned. Effective from April 1, 1989 BA amounts to NOK 
32,700.-. 

The technical design of the earnings-related component is 
based on the collection of pension points during the active 
working period. In each calender year the pension point is 
calculated as the excess of the pensionable earnings over 
BA divided by BA. In the pensionable earnings the income is 
limited to 12BA, and income between 8BA and 12BA counts 
only with 1/3. When a benefit becomes due, the average 
pension point is calculated, as the average of the 20 
pension points with the highest values (or the average of 
less than 20 pension points if less than 20 points has been 
collected). 

The normal retirement age for the old age pension is 67. 
There is no flexibility with respect to an earlier retire- 
ment age, but the benefit may be postponed to age 70. 

The flat-rate component of the old age benefit is 75% or 
100% of BA, depending on the pensioner's marital status. A 
single pensioner is entitled to 100% of BA, whereas in a 
married couple of pensioners both spouses are entitled to 
75% of BA. 

The earnings-related component is calculated as 45% of the 
average pension points multiplied by BA, provided that the 
pensioner has collected at least 40 pension points. If less 
than 40 pension points has been collected then the benefit 
is proportionately reduced. However special transitional 
provisions apply for pensioners who have not been able to 
collect 40 pension points since the National Insurance was 
introduced in its current form in 1967. 

The long term disability pension is provided based on a 
judgement of the occupational disability. There is a 
waiting period of 12 months, during which a sickness 
benefit is paid. 

When a a disability incidence occurs, the collection of 
future pension points is interrupted. For the purposes of 
calculating an average pension point, certain hypothetical 
future pension points must therefore be assumed. Based on 
past and assumed future pension points, the provisions for 
the long term disability benefit with 100% disability are 
in principle the same as for the old age pension. For 
partial disability the benefit is reduced proportionately. 
A widow(er) is entitled to a flat-rate benefit of 100% of 
BA. Morever an earnings-related benefit of 55% of the de- 
ceased's earnings-related benefit is provided. If the 
deceased had not reached the age of 67 then a similar 



procedure of using assumed future pension points as with 
the disability benefit is applied. The widow(er)'s benefit 
is reduced by 40% of the widow(er)'s occupational income in 
excess of 50% of BA. 

The orphan's benefit is equal to 40% of BA for the first 
orphan and 25% of BA for the second, third etc. The 
orphan's benefit ceases when the child reaches the age of 
18. 

The National Insurance is financed partly by contributions 
from employers and from employees and partly from the 
general tax revenue. The employer's contribution varies by 
geographic region, from 16.7% down to 6.2%. The employee's 
contribution rate is 6.7%, while self-employed pays a 
contribution of 11.6%. 

The benefit payment under the National Insurance has 
undergone a steady growth as the scheme has gradually 
matured and as more generous benefit provisions have been 
introduced. Given the current benefit provisions this 
development will continue to an untolerable level. As in 
most industrialised countries this increase is of great 
concern and it is one of our country's greatest challenges 
for the future to bring the growth of the National Insu- 
rance under control. 

The future design of the National Insurance was debated by 
the Parliament earlier this year. The following changes 
seem likely to take place in the benefit programs: 

1. The defintion of the pensionable salary as far as 
future collection of pension points is concerned will be 
less favorable than today. The maximum pensionable 
salary may be lowered to 8BA and only 1/3 will count 
between 6BA and 8BA. Pension points that have been 
collected before the change is effected will however be 
preserved. 

2. The "pension-percentage" of 45% applicable for old- 
age pension and disability pension may be lowered to 
42%. Again the change will only affect future collection 
of pension rights (although it is not clear how this 
should be handled technically). 

These possible changes will not have any short term impact 
on the benefit payments from the National Insurance. The 
financial problem that in many people's opinion will hit 
the National Insurance also in the short run therefore 
still remains unsolved. 

It is expected that a bill containing detailed proposals as 



to the future design of the National Insurance will be 
presented to the Parliament shortly. 

3. The Financial Industry, ........................ 

3.1. General. ------------- 

The financial industry is now in a process of great change. 

Financial institutions - in particular banks - have 
suffered great losses during the recession that the country 
has been through. Banks have been technically insolvent and 
would not have been able to survive without the inter- 
vention from the authorities. 

One of the consequences is that a number of mergers between 
banks have taken place. One particular merger will be of 
great importance for the future development of the finan- 
cial industry, namely that between the second and the third 
largest commercial banks (Bergen Bank and Den norske 
Creditbank). The Norwegian authorities had for a number of 
years taken the position that the three largest commercial 
banks, and similarly the three largest insurance groups, 
should not be allowed to participate in mergers and 
aquisitions. By approving the said merger the authorities 
has abandoned this principle, and the possibilities are 
therefore open to virtually any form of merger or co- 
operation between the financial institutions. 

One must therefore expect to see substantial changes in the 
financial market, such as the emergence of financial 
conglomorates and much larger financial institutions. It is 
also expected that the cooperation between financial 
institutions in the Nordic region will increase. Ir- 
respective of the fact that Norway is not a member of the 
EEC, Norwegian financial institutions will necessarily also 
have to adopt to the development towards the open market in 
Europe. 

3.2. The Insurance Industry, .......................... 

The legislative work that has taken place within the 
financial sector during the last years has had as one of 
its main goals to create an increased competition in the 
market. This has been particularly true for the insurance 
industry. 

A new law regulating the insurance industry passed the 
Parliament in 1988. The law has not yet been made fully 
effective, because there are still additional regulations 
that must be f inalised. 



Among the most important provisions in the law are: 

- That an insurance company shall have as a minimum 
equity 4 , 5 %  of its total assets 

- The right for the policyholder to transfer his con- 
tract, including all accrued funds, to another 
insurer, and in the case of occupational pension 
funds also to an independent pension fund 

- That the insurer shall calculate and allocate 
annually total earned interest income, including 
surplus above the technical interest rate, to each 
insurance contract. 

- That premium fund accounts attached to insured 
pension funds can be deposited also in other 
financial institutions than the insurer in question 

In particular the minimum equity provision means that 
insurance companies will need external funding in terms of 
share capital and similar instruments for mutual companies. 
As a consequence the life insurers' operations will 
necessarily become increasingly profit-oriented as opposed 
to the socially oriented approach that has historically 
been characteristic. 

Another interesting development in the insurance market is 
the emergence of banks as a sales channel for insurance 
products. In particular in the personal pension area, sales 
through banks has increased from virtually zero a couple of 
years ago into a position where it is now estimated that 
50% is sold directly through banks. 

3.3. Occupational Pension !Funds. - - - - - - - - - 
In the National Report to the Congress in 1988, the 
development in the direction of increased flexibility in 
the life insurance companies' plan design for occupational 
pension plans was discussed. A new policy design which has 
become increasingly common has as a main feature that a 
separate account is kept for each contract. The purpose of 
this account keeping is to treat each contract as a 
separate economic unit. This policy design will also be 
mandatory under the new law. 

So far the development of increased flexibility has allowed 
the policyholder to gain control over the total funds that 
are accumulated, but not as to how the accumulation takes 
place. In other words the policyholder has not had any say 
in the investments of the pension assets. As a first step 
to give the policyholder more control also of the invest- 



ments unit-linked approaches will be introduced in the near 
future. The next step in this development will be to give 
the policyholder full control of the asset management. 

The insurance companies have also introduced the right to 
transfer insured pension funds to another insurance company 
or to an independent pension fund. It will also be mandated 
under the new law that policyholders shall have this right. 

This development in the insurance companies' approach to 
the occupational pension market takes place mainly as a 
response to the demand for increased control and the 
increased competition represented by the independent 
pension plan approach. The insurers' primary goal has been 
to adopt the flexibility features inherent in the inde- 
pendent plan approach. This has not reduced the market's 
interest for the independent approach; on the contrary has 
it created an increased understanding among employers that 
flexibility can be achieved and in many cases most ef- 
fectively so by means of an independent pension plan. 

The environment that will govern the actuarial consulting 
profession in the future will be one of change. We will ex- 
perience great changes in the general economic development, 
in the National Insurance programme, in the financial 
markets with emphasis on the insurance industry and in 
particular in the occupational pension market. 

This development creates new challenges and opportunities 
for the consulting actuaries. It also puts new demands on 
the profession's skills to deal with problems in related 
fields and its ability to comminucate and intereract with 
other professions. 


